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The University of New Zealand dissolved into 6 universities in 1962, and the
following decade was a period of rapid growth for those universities. Within the
University of New Zealand, academics in the colleges in several cities had had very
little contact with colleagues in the other colleges, and for several years the math-
ematicians within the new universities still had very little contact with each other.
Indeed, Professor Jim Campbell (Victoria University of Wellington) observed that
the only occasion when mathematicians at the New Zealand universities learned of
each other’s work was when they met each other on leave at Oxbridge!

The British Association for the Advancement of Science had been founded in
1831 as a mobile institution without any permanent base, meeting annually at
various cities of the British Empire. Inspired by the continuing success of the
BAAS, the British Mathematics Colloquium had been founded in the 20th century
as a similarly mobile institution, enabling mathematicians in the U.K. to meet at
annual conferences. In 1965 representatives of the Departments of Mathematics
in the New Zealand universities did meet in Wellington for a discussion, where
Professor Geoff Jowett (University of Otago) proposed the experiment of holding
a Mathematics Colloquium in New Zealand. The meeting approved his proposal,
and consequently Professor Campbell and Doug Harvie organised the First New
Zealand Mathematics Colloquium, which was held at VUW in May 1966. That 1st
Colloquium was attended by many of the mathematicians then in New Zealand,
several of whom are present at this lecture 25 years later.

The Colloquium archives do not (at present) contain any documents from 1966
or 1967; but I understand that the papers which were contributed at that first
Colloquium included “A representation of the sea surface” by Peter Bryant, and
“Moments in a graph” by Dr David Robinson. Also, Dr Gillian Brown (now Dr
Gillian Thornley?) contributed a paper on “Hypersurfaces in a Finsler space” : a
few hours ago she brought us up to date on developments since then within Finsler
spaces. At the Business Meeting, Professor John Kalman (University of Auckland)
warned of a danger of such conferences, namely; that many mathematicians might
travel together on the same aeroplane, so that a single plane-crash could kill most of
the mathematicians in the country. There was much discussion about whether any
further Colloquia should be held, and if so, whether they should continue to be held
in Wellington. Most delegates felt that the first meeting had been successful, and
Professor Derek F. Lawden offered to hold the next at the University of Canterbury.
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Accordingly, Professor Lawden and Dr Peter Bryant organised the 2nd New
Zealand Mathematics Colloquium, which was held at the University of Canterbury
in May 1967, with 56 people attending [4]. The papers contributed then included
“Gaussian curvature of a Finsler surface” by Dr Gillian Brown, and “A test of
general relativity theory” by Professor Bill Davidson (University of Otago). The
organisers received the profit of £23 from the 1966 Colloquium, and they trans-
mitted the accumulated fund of £37-5-6 to the organisers of the next Colloquium.
(Later in 1967 in New Zealand, the sterling currency of pounds, shillings, pence
and halfpence was replaced by dollars and cents; and the chaotic jumble of Imperial
units of weight and measure began to be replaced by the metric ISO system.)

The 3rd Colloquium was held at the University of Auckland* in May 1968, with
75 people attending. For the first time, in addition to the contributed papers there
were two Invited Addresses to the Colloquium. Professor Henry G. Forder (1889-
1981), who had retired as Professor of Mathematics at the University of Auckland
in 1955 (although he continued giving regular courses until 1970), gave an Ad-
dress on “Fundamentals of relativity theory and textile geometry”, and Professor
Philippe Tondeur (Auckland, on leave from the Wesleyan University, Connecticut)
gave an Address “On the Euler characteristic of flat manifolds”. The programme in-
cluded a Symposium on Education, at which Professor John C. Butcher (Auckland)
spoke on a significant innovation: “A first-year computing course”. Another of the
speakers at that Symposium on Education was Professor Geoff Jowett (Otago),
who spoke on “The scope of mathematical statistics at the Upper Sixth level”.
(During the following few years, the quaint English terminology of “Upper Sixth
form” was quietly replaced within New Zealand education by the more rational
name of “Seventh Form”.) Professor Jim Campbell, on his retirement from VUW,
was elected an honorary member of subsequent Colloquia [24]. Accommodation
for visitors was provided at O’Rorke Hall, at $3 per night for full board. The
organisers transmitted the accumulated funds of $98.27.

By 1968, the pattern of attendance at the Colloquia was becoming established.
Each Colloquium has been held in May, during the vacation periods for universities
in New Zealand and (originally) Australia. Many people working in mathematics
welcomed the annual occasion to meet together, with unplanned encounters in cor-
ridors and random discussions over coffee often proving to be more stimulating
than the formal lectures (but with some of those lectures proving to be very effec-
tive). Most of the members of the Mathematics Departments at the New Zealand
universities attended the Colloquia, with a few starting to come from Australia.
Professors Bernhard and Hanna Neumann (ANU) attended together some of the
early Colloquia, and since Hanna’s untimely death in 1971 Bernhard Neumann
has continued to play a prominent role in many of the New Zealand Mathematics
Colloquia. A few people came from other departments of universities, and some
came from teacher training colleges and from secondary schools. Some mathemati-
cians have come from the Department of Scientific and Industrial Research and
from the Ministry of Agriculture, and occasionally some statisticians have come

*That was the first New Zealand Mathematics Colloquium which I attended, having returned a
few days previously from England to join the Department of Mathematics at the University of
Auckland.













































